Secretary of State for the Home Office

3rd Floor, Peel Buildings

2 Marsham Street

London, SW1P 4DF

Fax: 020 8760 3132

Dear Jacqui Smith MP,

Forced removal of suicidal sickle cell sufferer, Olivier Mmounda a Nyam (Home Office ref. M1345900), to Cameroon.

Olivier, who has sickle cell anaemia, was arrested at his home in Leeds and taken to Colnbrook Immigration Removal Centre (IRC) for removal to Cameroon on Monday 7th April 2008.  

Olivier was to be taken from Colnbrook back to Leeds on the 2nd of April to see his consultant but became too ill to travel to Leeds and was taken to nearby Hillingdon Hospital. Olivier said he had two detention custody guards at his hospital bedside who prevented him from making phone calls.  A few days later he was taken from hospital back to Colnbrook where he remains.

Olivier was told that he would be removed on Monday 7th April.  It was later confirmed that this removal would not go ahead on that date, but that a new date would be set as soon as possible.
Olivier was detained in January of this year and the stress caused him to suffer a sickle cell crisis. The Home Office had to call an ambulance and Olivier recovered in hospital. Since then Olivier has had repeated admissions to hospital related to his sickle cell disease, still suffers much illness and is clearly unfit to fly.  

In February this year, Olivier attempted suicide by overdosing on pain killers and the medication he takes for tuberculosis.  This resulted in him being hospitalised again and the Leeds General Infirmary Self-Harm Unit was involved.  Olivier had left a suicide note.
"Contraindications to air travel - Travel by air is normally contraindicated in the following cases: ...sickle-cell disease" - The World Health Organisation
Olivier fled persecution in Cameroon in January 2007 and settled in Leeds where he is supported by members of Leeds Medsin (a group of medical students who campaign on local and global matters of health inequity), supporters from his church in Armley, Leeds No Borders and friends from his English classes (Common Conversation at the Common Place and St. George's Church English classes.) His supporters held a demonstration at Waterside Court immigration reporting centre in Leeds on Friday 25th January to show support for Olivier when he was threatened with removal.

Olivier's story was covered in the Yorkshire Evening Post in February:

http://www.yorkshireeveningpost.co.uk/news/Priest-supports-asylum-seeker.3707884.jp
Olivier feels his life will be in serious danger if he is removed to Cameroon due to inadequate medical care. He is also fearful of persecution because he spoke out against the Cameroonian government's mistreatment of sickle cell sufferers.
"The government's human rights record remained poor, and it continued to commit numerous human rights abuses... The government restricted citizens' freedoms of speech, press, assembly, association, and harassed journalists" - U.S.A: Country Reports on Human Rights Practices - Cameroon 2006
I urge you to stop any removal of Olivier, who was not even fit to travel to Leeds, let alone to Cameroon.

Yours Sincerely,
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